
Chairs’ & Center Directors’ Meeting Minutes
	Date:
	September 10, 2007 (12:00 to 2:00 pm)

	Location: 
	EBU II – Room 215

	Attendees:
	Abbaschian, Reza
Barth, Matt

Bhanu, Bir

Boretz, Mitch

Chute, Richard

Deshusses, Marc

DiGregorio, Joe
Hartney, Pat

Lake, Roger

Matsumoto, Mark

Payne, Tom (for Laxmi Bhuyan)

Schultz, Jerry


	Absent:
	Balandin, Alex

Bhuyan, Laxmi

Haddon, Robert

Jiang, Qing

Norbeck, Joe

Ravishankar, Chinya


The agenda for the meeting is shown in Appendix 1.
1.  Welcome – Request for Agenda Items from the Floor – Reza 
The following items were added to the agenda:  BCoE’s Course Buy-out Policy (Marc) and Graduate Student funding (Pat).
2.  Minutes Approval - Pat

The minutes of the 8/13/07 Chairs/Directors meeting were unanimously approved.  
3.  Department/Center’s Updates
Tom related that CSE’s new faculty member has arrived at UCR and that the department now has a complete staff for the first time in many months.

Roger indicated that EE’s 5 Year Plan and faculty search plan have been submitted.  He also noted that the arrival of EE’s new faculty member has been delayed and that a new staff member was recently hired.  

Jerry stated that BIEN’s new faculty member has arrived and that the department’s grad students are being relocated to B120.  BIEN’s 5 Year Plan is being developed and the department is preparing to teach a new undergrad lab in the B building space previously occupied by CNAS.  Also, he noted that next year’s California Biomedical Institute’s annual symposium will be held at UCR on June 21-22.  Mitch asked if these dates conflict with UCR’s 2008 Commencement ceremonies. {Commencement is currently scheduled for June 14-15, 2008.}  Jerry is pursuing funding for this symposium.  
Joe D. reported that the planning for Tech Horizons 2008 has started.  Next year’s event will be part of the City and County of Riverside’s Technology Week.  One day during this Week will be set aside for Tech Horizons.

Richard mentioned that we are still searching for a BCoE Director of Development and that names of any possible candidates should be forwarded to him.  Also, a new Administrative Assistant will be hired to help support BCoE’s development efforts and the MSE Program.  Also, Richard will be doing some parent outreach during this year’s welcoming events.  Lastly, Richard is forming an informal Board to advise BCoE on the development of a Civil and Construction Management degree program.  

Mitch stated that he anticipates that a request for a full ERC proposal will arrive shortly.  Mat Berman has drafted an ERC membership agreement that will need to accompany this ERC full proposal.  Mitch also mentioned that there are two MRSEC proposal efforts in BCoE, one on Carbon and the other on Materials for Fuel Cells.
Bir relayed that a full MURI proposal has been requested.  Other participants in this effort are CMU, Stanford and Cal Maritime.  Also, Bir noted that his IGERT proposal is due in about three weeks.  Additionally, Bir requested that UCR and/or BCoE provide matching support for his large scale video network (32 servers and 80 cameras).  Reza requested that he provide details of the amounts needed after the equipment installation bids have been received.  

In response to a question, Richard noted that Western Digital had to re-process its internal order for the donation of hard-drives to BCoE.  

Lastly, Bir noted that Loma Linda University is willing to provide funding to support one of Bir’s grad students.  Bir requested assistance in determining how best to transfer this funding to UCR.  Pat offered the help of the Dean’s Office in this effort.  
Matt stated that CE-CERT is now at full staff with some recent hires.  

Marc noted that CEE’s new faculty have arrived and that the department recently held two extended faculty meetings.  These meetings helped to provide input into CEE’s 5 Year Plan.  Also, Marc noted that CEE is coordinating with MSE for joint faculty appointments.  Lastly, Marc indicated that there will be the annual CEE graduate symposium next week during which all current CEE grad students will present posters or oral presentations.  Incoming CEE graduate students are invited to the 1.5 day event which includes a lunch and bbq.
Reza noted that the lowest bid for the new MSE Building was $52.8M (after reductions) which is about $600K more than is available.  BCoE and CNAS have agreed to provide $300K each to cover this funding gap.  The expected occupancy date of the MSE Building is late 2009 or early 2010.  Lastly, Reza noted that Susan Knight has taken another position at UCR but BCoE is currently searching for a replacement.  

4.  Graduate Education - Mark

Mark stated that a general BCoE graduate poster will be sent out soon but that departments should send out their own posters as well.  It still appears that there will be approximately 150 new grad students this year.  Mark noted that the Dean’s Office will support minority grad student recruitment efforts again this year such as attendance at conferences, etc.  Also, CSE and CEE will be piloting UCR’s new Graduate Student Information System (Grad SIS) this year.  Mark stated that BCoE’s efforts this year will be to increase the number of grad student applicants, particularly domestic students.  After discussion, Reza agreed to support the application fees for domestic grad student applicants and to provide up to $500 in travel for a domestic grad student applicant to visit BCoE.  
5.  Undergraduate Education - Ravi

Ravi was unavailable but Mark stated that this year’s undergrad SIR’s have increased to 418 (vs 391 last year).  However, transfers are still below last year’s figures.  Also, Mark noted that one-third of incoming undergrads are in ME.  

6.  Faculty Recruitment – Reza
Reza reminded participants that BCoE has 11 faculty FTE available this year:  5 continuing from last year’s search, 5 for MSE and 1 for Bioengineering.  Reza stated that he expects the 5 continuing FTE to be filled by interdisciplinary candidates.  Ideally, these faculty would have joint appointments in two departments or be associated with a BCoE center.  Reza commented that BCoE centers, particularly CE-CERT and CNSE need more faculty.  The 5 MSE faculty will have appointments in a BCoE department but will teach half-time for MSE.  Also, Reza explained that appointments should be consistent with a department’s 5 Year Plan.  Lastly, he requested that offers to faculty be sent out as soon as possible during this year’s search.  Marc asked for clarification on how the 10 lines (and recruitment funds) would be allocated since it had been previously announced that future hiring was to be based on the departmental 5 Year Plans.  Reza responded that not all Plans had been delivered.   Pat stated that the departments will receive $12K allocations again this year to fund faculty searches and seminars.  
7.  Fall 2007 BCoE Faculty Retreat – Reza

Reza stated that the proposed faculty retreat has been postponed to late January/early February 2008 since there wasn’t enough lead time to put together effective working committees.  He indicated that a discussion of Retreat Working Committees will be scheduled for the next Chairs/Directors meeting.  

8.  Rankings – Reza

Each Chair received his department’s latest US News and World Report’s national rankings.  BCoE is still ranked at 63.  BCoE has the fewest number of faculty of any public engineering college for its ranking.  There were 199 engineering colleges polled this year.  Marc requested that additional assessment and ranking detail be obtained from US News and World Report.  Evidently, a request for this information will need to be made by a senior UCR administrator.  

9.  ABET – Mitch

Mitch noted that all departments should have received copies of their ABET assessments.  He noted that the final statements included many positive remarks about our faculty, students, and programs; in particular, Environmental Engineering received comments about the uniqueness and quality of its program.  EE and Computer Engineering need to provide input to ABET in order to clear up remaining issues and receive full approvals through 2013.  All other BCoE reviewed programs received the maximum (six year) ABET approvals.  The next ABET self-statements for these programs will be due in 2012.  BIEN will need to submit an ABET proposal within one year of graduating its first student (expected in June 2008).  Jerry will be taking an ABET evaluation course in October and may need to make curriculum changes in BIEN as a result of the information gained in this course.  Mitch pointed out the ABET checklist attached to this meeting’s agenda.  This checklist presents the six questions that each department should answer at the end of each quarter in order to be prepared for the next ABET review cycle.  Also included on this document is a checklist of items that should be performed by the Dean’s Office each year.  Reza requested that this checklist be discussed at the next Chairs/Directors meeting and each Chair should be prepared to present his department’s responses to this checklist.  Also, Jerry agreed to report on lessons learned from his ABET course at a future Chairs/Directors meeting.  Lastly, Mitch noted that no BCoE faculty member has served as an ABET evaluator.  Reza commented that it might not be beneficial to BCoE to have its faculty be ABET evaluators.  There was some discussion of simplifying our assessment mechanisms.  Our current mechanisms are based on the literature but they are complicated.  Some members of the site-visit team last fall had difficulty understanding the approach, although others (notably Computer Science’s team) grasped and praised it.  It was agreed that if we do make changes to our assessment mechanisms, we need to do so uniformly throughout the College, not on a department-by-department basis.  This is because some of our degree programs (and particularly our new MSE degree sequences) have core courses from multiple departments, and it would not be feasible to apply multiple assessment approaches to a single degree program.  
10.  College Brochure – Reza

Copies of the draft BCoE brochure were distributed to Chairs.  This is a general purpose brochure and is directed at donors, students, potential faculty, etc.  Reza asked the Chairs to evaluate each of their department’s write-up and provide feedback to Eilene as soon as possible.  Reza was particularly interested if the draft brochure’s highlighing of one faculty member per department was acceptable to the Chairs.  After brief discussion, the Chairs agreed that this was OK.  Marc commented that the tone of the final page of the brochure is not consistent with the rest of the brochure and should be revised.  Also, Reza commented that he will need to re-write the Dean’s message.

11. Other topics

Marc commented that faculty course buyouts can be problematic for departments since the department usually isn’t given much lead time to find a replacement instructor.  Also, there are no funds returned to departments from the buyout except to fund the instructor.  Additionally, Marc noted that the faculty member isn’t required to submit a report after the buyout describing research accomplishments, etc.  As such, Marc suggested that BCoE require written reports after course buyouts and that the faculty member be required to help find a replacement instructor.  Also, it was suggested that course buyout requests have the same deadlines (and use the same form) as sabbatical leave requests each year.   The issue of financial return to the department was briefly discussed.  Pat agreed to provide a summary of BCoE course buyouts over the last 3-4 years for reference. 
Pat distributed a summary of PhD Rewards to BCoE faculty since inception of the program.  This document indicated that a total of 45 BCoE students received PhD degrees from 7/1/06 through 8/31/07.  To date, the Dean’s Office has received 38 requests for PhD rewards from faculty.  29 (76%) of these requests were approved.  The other nine cases were ineligible since less than 50% of the student’s funding was provided by the faculty member from external sources.  In summary, 29 (64%) of the total 45 PhD students were eligible for PhD rewards.  As such, these figures indicate that most PhD students were supported over 50% from faculty contracts/grants, gift funds and Initial Complements.  Summaries of each department’s PhD reward requests were distributed to each Chair.  Another handout presented the UCOP Graduate Student allocations for FY 07/08 to BCoE departments.  Similar to last year, these allocations are based on the proportions of grad students enrolled in departments during the previous fiscal year to the total amount of funding available.  This year’s total funds available is $281,200 which includes 10% withheld by the Dean’s Office for special requests and an initial commitment of $4,750 to BIEN.  
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Chairs’ & Center Directors’ Meeting
September 10, 2007
Agenda
Engineering Building Unit II – Room 215

1.
Welcome - Request for Agenda Items from the Floor
Reza
2.
Approval of Minutes from August 13, 2007 Meeting
Pat

3.
Department/Center’s Updates




Chairs/Directors



4.
Graduate Education





Mark
5. 
Undergraduate Education




Ravi
6.
Faculty Recruitment





Reza

7.
Fall 2007 BCOE Faculty Retreat



Reza


(postponed until late January-early February 2008)
8.
Rankings






Reza

9.
ABET







Mitch

10.
College Brochure





Reza

11.      Other topics

Next Scheduled Meeting is Monday September 24, 2007

Please note:  Meetings will be held in EBU II – Room 215
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